





March 28, 2017
Dear Parents:


This letter is meant to give you more information concerning the retreat and reminders about the practice and Confirmation Mass.
Retreat—Sunday, April 9, 10:15 AM to 5:30 PM
 
The Confirmation Retreat will be held on Sunday, April 9.  All the candidates should meet in the gym no later than 10:15 AM so that we can enter church as a group for Mass. 

Following Mass, we will go to the gym.  Everyone should bring lunch from home.  Do not forget something to drink.  Please, parents, do not run to McDonalds or any other restaurant to bring back a lunch for your child.  We will not have time for that.

Candidates may bring a sleeping bag or heavy blanket to use on the floor of the gym for small group discussions.  These may be dropped off near the stage of the gym before Mass.

The retreat will last the afternoon.  At one point, the candidates will be asked to reflect upon their service projects.  Candidates should bring his or her weekly service project report.  Interview questions can be turned in at this time, also.

Dinner will be served at the end of the retreat.  We are asking $5 per candidate to help defray the cost of the meal.  The money may be turned in at any time including the day of the retreat.  The retreat will end at 5:30 PM.  
Please drive to the bell tower entrance to pick up your child.  
Practice—Sunday, May 7, 12:30 PM, beginning in the gym

The practice will begin after Coffee and Doughnuts in the gym.  If the sponsor is from out-of-town, perhaps they could be invited to come to Mass at 10:30 and enjoy the Coffee and Doughnuts after Mass until the practice begins. 
The first order of business will be to pick up name tags and cards and then to be seated in assigned seats, so candidates need to stop by the table with the name tags as they come into the gym.  If the sponsor cannot be here, a parent may substitute for the sponsor; however, be sure that, whoever is the substitute, explains to the sponsor what they need to know.  I have had sponsors come to me a few minutes before the Confirmation Mass, asking what they are supposed to do.
Confirmation—Wednesday, May 17, 7PM with Bishop Thomas

The confirmandi will meet in the gym.  Bishop Thomas has already stated that he wishes to visit with the confirmandi before Mass.  Sponsors will take their places in the church.  
Two weeks before Confirmation, I will have sent a packet to Bishop Thomas with requested information concerning our Confirmation preparations—instructions, service projects, etc.  He will ask questions of the confirmandi.
Attire

The following is the latest “Attire and Comportment” statement from the bishop’s office (January, 2017) with the addition of some parish notes:
For the Confirmation liturgy, candidates and their sponsors should wear “Sunday best” attire appropriate for the Church and for a sacred ceremony.  Contemporary society does not provide much guidance as to what is truly appropriate, so some specific direction needs to be given at the level of the local parish.

The U.S. Bishops state that “as Christians we should dress in a modest manner, wearing clothes that reflect our reverence for God and that manifest our respect for the dignity of the liturgy and for one another” (Happy Are Those Who Are Called to His Supper, p. 15, 1996).
The Catechism of the Catholic Church reminds all those preparing to receive worthily Holy Communion that “bodily demeanor (gestures, clothing) ought to convey the respect, solemnity, and joy of this moment when Christ becomes our guest” (no. 1387).


It is preferable for boys to wear:

· collared shirt and tie

· dress slacks

· dress shoes

Parish note:  although a suit jacket or blazer is appropriate, it is not required.  Jeans, shorts and athletic shoes are not appropriate.

It is preferable for girls to wear:

· a dress or a skirt and blouse

· dress shoes
· Jeans, shorts, athletic shoes/sneakers, spiked-heeled shoes, and “flip-flops” are not appropriate.  Girls shoulders should be covered.  If girls wear sleeveless, strapless, or “spaghetti strap” dresses then they are to wear a sweater or shawl as well.

· Skirt length should be modest

Parish note:  due to past experience, parish policy adds that there are to be no plunging necklines nor bare midriffs, and no halter dresses nor sundresses unless a sweater, bolero, shrug, etc., is worn as well.
This is, indeed, a Sunday dress-up occasion; however, prom dresses are designed for prom.  Cocktail dresses are not appropriate.
Photography

If you or other family and friends take photos during the Mass, please be considerate.  Photos may not be taken from the aisles nor any place on or around the steps near the altar, nor from the altar platform.  Flash may not be used.   
We have asked our photographer, Doug Heckler, to take a side view photo at the time of the anointing of every confirmand.  Mr. Heckler will take a group photo in the gym immediately after Mass.  Individual photos or photos with sponsors or other family members may also be taken in the gym at your request.  Photo envelopes with order forms will be given at the practice and should be returned with the form completed and check enclosed before the Mass.  The purchase of photos is certainly not required.
Reception


At the end of Mass, the confirmandi and their sponsors will follow Bishop Thomas in the recessional and proceed into the gym.  Please ask friends and family members, who will be attending, to respectfully stay in their pews until the last of the confirmandi leaves the church.  One year, a woman stepped out of her pew right in front of the bishop, which made him stop.  It caused some surprise to the bishop and embarrassment on the part of the woman.  Another year, so many people left the church to go to the gym that they blocked the confirmandi and sponsors as they tried to enter the gym, and the confirmandi had to zig zag around people to reach the risers on the other side of the gym for the group photo with the bishop.  Please spread the word with family and friends.  Your consideration will be appreciated.

A reception will be held after Mass in the gym.  Would each family please bring two dozen cookies for the reception.  These can be dropped off in the gym prior to Mass.  One year we ran out of cookies, so please make a note of it.  Thank you.

The last letter you will receive about Confirmation will arrive shortly before the practice.  It will only highlight a few items, so please keep this letter for reference.  If you have any questions, call me at 419-238-3079.






Yours in Christ,







Cheryl L. Freewalt
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